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MONTPELIER - The contentious debate over building wind farms on the state's ridgelines reached the House on Thursday, but lawmakers agreed to nothing more than additional study of the issue. 

That was a compromise to a proposal that would have subjected such wind energy turbine construction to the Act 250 development review process, and it illustrated the growing public policy concern that the issue has become. 

The Natural Resources Agency has been sponsoring a series of well-attended hearings about whether the turbines should be permitted on state lands. And the House agreed to a broader study Thursday that would examine where in the state it would be appropriate to build the generators. The study also would consider whether there are more issues that should be considered, such as whether the turbines would affect tourism or real estate values of nearby property, wildlife and energy costs. 

Gov. James Douglas also weighed in on the issue at his weekly news conference, expressing the hope that the studies would help to guide state policies. "There may be some places where it works," he said. "Out of these hearings, I believe, will come a sense of how Vermonters feel about wind energy." 

Wind farms have gained a high profile because of where they would be built and what they look like. 

The turbines have to be built at the top of the state's ridgelines to catch the prevailing winds that enable them to produce electricity. But the windmills are tall - 200 feet or more - making them tower above the surrounding tree line. Because of that height, they also have to be fitted with lights so passing aircraft can see them. 

"Now you're trying to give us these windmills with disco lights on top that go all night," said Rep. Robert Starr, D-Troy. 

Starr and others tried to force onto the state's annual budget of construction projects a provision that would have made wind farm projects go through Act 250 just as large condominium or shopping mall projects must. 

Opponents argued that was unnecessary because there's a parallel process to Act 250 for energy projects that is designed to also consider whether the proposal would promote the public good by filling a need for electric generation capacity. 

There are a handful of proposed wind energy projects around the state. Green Mountain Power Corp. has been a partner in an ongoing pilot project in Searsburg and now wants to add more windmills. 

Central Vermont Public Service Corp. is involved in a project proposed for the top of Glebe Mountain in Londonderry. And a private group also is seeking to build turbines atop East Mountain in East Haven. 

Residents of the rural Northeast Kingdom are especially indignant about the idea that their ridgelines could be dotted with the windmills. Their representatives argued that the state already had targeted the region for prisons and landfills and they didn't want windmills to be added to the list. 

"You already ship us your garbage," Rep. John Rodgers, D-Glover, said, referring to a landfill in Coventry. "We don't want any more of the state's garbage on our ridgelines." 

